APPROVED MINUTES
These are the Approved Minutes of the March 27, 2013 monthly meeting of the Walden Woods Conservancy Board of Directors..
1. Call To Order: The meeting was called to order by Board President Dale Herrick at 7:04 p.m. Directors present were: John Boccuzzi, Diane Bernier arrived at 8:20, Susan Raupach, Joseph Sikora, Brian Onessimo (Vice President), Dale Herrick(President), Warren Johnson, Andrew Lattimer (Treasurer) arrived at 7:25, Cori-Lynn Webber(Secretary), Glenn Brand, Susan Atwater.  Mr. Jeff Byers of Elite property management, LLC was also present until 8:40 p.m.  Mr. Mark Stupenski from Russo Lawn and Landscaping also appeared to answer questions on the proposed Russo contracts for the Conservancy in non-Duplex and Townhome Councils.  Mr. Byers informed the Board that his sister-in-law had died and that he needed to leave the meeting as quickly as possible in order to attend a family function. He stated that he would attend long enough to discuss the contracts and give his property manager’s report before he left.
2. Hearings:  No hearings occurred. 

3. Contracts:  Multiple questions were asked by multiple directors and the resident attendees regarding the Russo contracts.  Mr. Stupenski did his best to answer those questions and where he was unable to answer them, agreed that he would get back to the board via email with respect to new draft of the contract. 
· The first point is that the contract does not indicate in its opening paragraph what is being covered. It seems based upon the addenda that this contract is contemplated to cover a period of April 1, 2013 through a period ending April 1, 2017 (i.e. a four year period).  The captions list 2013 through 2016.  Further the contracts note the Conservancy as Walden Woods. That should be Walden Woods’ legal name which Mr. Byers can provide to Russo. Also at its caption, the contract tells us that it covers the Conservancy, Village, Ridge and Woodmoor only.  The first contract discussed was the snow seasonal contract.  First, in its section with respect to sequencing on page 1 of 5; completion of snow removal hydrants and mailboxes is listed as the fourth priority in a list of 1 to 4. It was pointed out the clearing hydrants should be done first after the roads since that is a safety issue. It was agreed that this would be reviewed between Mr. Byers and Mr. Stupenski and a change would be made to the revised contract.

· The next paragraph talks about right-of-way when the plow trucks are driving in either Lane in either direction.  Mr. Stupenski confirmed that this is intended to apply only to the private roads within Walden Woods.  
· On page 2 of that contract; full paragraph number three at the bottom of the paragraph states “The contractor reserves the right store equipment and supplies on the property.” Discussion relative to this addressed where Russo would store the equipment, for how long they would store the equipment, when they would store the equipment and the appearance of the stored equipment. There was extensive discussion regarding the location of an area which Russo would enclose with community appropriate plantings on three sides, including a gravel surface for them to drive their equipment onto and store it such that it would be out of sight for most angles.  Russo would provide this area to the Community at no cost, for its exclusive use and storage of equipment for the sole use of the Walden Woods Community.  Not all board members agreed that it was appropriate to even store equipment on site.   It was agreed that Mr. Byers and Mr. Stupenski would walk the property to determine what would be the most appropriate place for the location of a proposed area for equipment storage. Most of the discussion centered around some location near the tennis courts, ball field and open land on Loch View, however it was also suggested that we look at the areas surrounding the Main entrance to the community on Walden Meadow Road. No conclusion was drawn as to where such location would be or to whether the board would actually approve such location when a finalized proposal was made to the board.  Extensive feedback was given to Mr. Stupenski and Mr. Byers on this issue from both the board and other attendees of the meeting. Concerns regarding how long this equipment would be on the property, how to avoid environmental spills and who would be responsible for picking those up were part of the discussion.
· In the next paragraph on page 2, last line, Russo indicates that it assumes no responsibility or liability for any damage caused by salt sand or ice melt to lawns trees plantings cars or concrete. In the past Russo has prepared damage caused by its services. It is expected that that would continue though this paragraph seems inconsistent with past practices.

· There is a 48 hour period within which claims of damage must be reported to Russo lawn and landscape. The question was asked within 48 hours of what discovery or the actual damage? Or some other option.  Multiple Board members expressed concern about the short time frame for repair of damage.  Mr. Stupenski explained that Russo is often asked to repair things that they do not believe were caused by their activity and they feel that in order to protect themselves and appropriate limit needs to be set with in this contract so that homeowners don’t make claims weeks after alleged damage is found. Mr. Stupenski agreed to discuss this with his supervisors and propose alternative language to the 48 hours given the negative reaction from the board to this short timeframe.

· The contract provides for increase in the contract after negotiation in the event of excessive fuel cost increases. Interestingly it does not provide for reduction in cost if gas goes down.  Nor does it define excessive.
· On page 4 of 5 Thoreau Circle is not included in the clearing of walkways section. That needs to be corrected.
· On page 6 there is a definition of the different councils included within this contract. It does not include the Ridge which needs to be fixed. Woodmoor is defined as a separate counsel as opposed to being included within the Conservancy. Mr. Stupenski was instructed without motion by director Johnson to include Woodmoor within the Conservancy with a notation of “subject to further Declaration changes”.  No objections to this resolution were made.
· In the termination clause on page 5 there is an indication that Walden Woods will have to give Russo 60 days written notice for nonperformance only.   Russo has to give 30 days written notice to cancel its obligations under this contract in the event that Walden Woods non performs. The contract further says that Russo upon being terminated by the customer will have immediate release from any responsibility under the terms of this agreement. It was pointed out that this section of the contract appears to require that we give Russo 60 days notice and continue to pay them for 60 days while they have no responsibility to perform under the contract. Mr. Stupenski assured the Board that this was not the intention of the contract and indicated that there would be a way to rewrite that it that is clearer. Director Johnson indicated that in his experience these paragraphs are often reciprocal, such that both parties have the same rights and responsibilities. He further pointed out that a clause indicating that the party who is successful in court should be able to recover attorney’s fees in the payment section.  That section now makes Walden Woods responsible for any fees incurred by Russo in collecting unpaid amounts claimed due under the contract, irrespective of the validity of its nonpayment per the payment section on page 5.  
· It was also suggested that a map showing the various areas within the community to be covered under the contract be added to each of these contracts to make it clearer what was and was not being serviced by Russo under this contract.
There was also a Landscape Seasonal Contract that was submitted for review, which covers the same period of time from April 2013 through April 2017 with Walden Woods. Comments with respect to this contract included:

· The period the time covered (see comments on snow contract above), and really began at subparagraph C on page 1 of 8. In that paragraph it indicates that property damage needs to be reported to Russo w/in 5 days of the occurrence. It was pointed out that people could be away or on vacation or that the damage might be under 2’of snow and undiscoverable until Spring.  In the view of some members of the Board this was not an acceptable period of time to allow for proper claims. Again Mr. Stupenski pointed out the company’s concerns about delayed reporting. Some resolution that allows for a reasonable period of time, but does not jeopardize Russo’s business plan should be placed within this paragraph.

· In subparagraph D there is another storage provision. Assuming there is an allocated area for such storage, vehicle or equipment failure events should still require transport of that machinery to the designated storage site.  Mr. Stupenski assured the Board that the type of storage contemplated here would be for a limited period of time.

· This contract has the same paragraph with respect to increased fuel costs at subparagraph G.

· On page 3 of 8 Woodmoor is spelled incorrectly. It was noted that the sections on bed weed control and fall cleanup are for common areas only.
· On pages 5 and 6 in the Turf Management and Overseeding sections there is no mention of Thoreau Circle being included. It was pointed out that it should be. Mr. Stupenski indicated that they had not quoted for this previously and that would have to be added to the quote.

· With respect to Turf management Aerate and Overseeding sections on page 6 the 2 8000 ft. square feet of Conservancy lawn are not duplicative, there would be one application and then a second application to the second identified location.

· On page 8 it was pointed out that again there is a problem with the identification of the councils, the lack of inclusion of Thoreau Circle and the individualization of Woodmoor which belongs in the Conservancy until such time as an appropriate declaration amendment is adopted. Those changes will again be noted to be subject to declaration amendment. It was also pointed out that the Ridge is again missing from this contract.

Mr. Byers and Mr. Stupenski will get together to try and solidify the needed changes to this document which will be corrected and presented to the Board prior to the next meeting for review.

Mr. Stupenski pointed out that there will be a significant amount of future tree care and pruning of some declining trees that can be saved and that some others will need to be part of a long-term replacement plan.  In response to question from Director Boccuzzi, Mr. Stupenski indicated we should consider looking into adding fall and winter trimming of plants and trees to future contacts.  This is not currently covered under our contracts.
Director Herrick asked Mr. Stupenski what we do in the meantime, since our existing contract is expiring and this one is not ready for signature. Given our long relationship with Russo, Mr. Stupenski indicated that Russo would continue to act in anticipation of a completed contract at the next Board meeting. Discussion regarding the contract ended at 8:04.  

4. Property Manager’s Report: Given Mr. Byers’ situation, Director Herrick determined that we would prioritize the Property Manager’s report (which is number seven on the Agenda). Mr. Byers reported that the inspection sheets were normal. He will have a walkabout with each counsel within 30 to 60 days. Normally he walks the property with Director Atwater to decide what items need to be addressed. Mr. Byers reported that they have decided to start the pool opening early to make sure it is open in mid-April so that we can avoid any of the issues that happened last year. He met with the insurance company for an insurance inspection of the property. With the exception of the Cabana roofs which need replacing pretty soon, the insurance company was very happy with the walk-through. The Cabana roofs are included in the reserve study action items for next year and were patched as part of the cabana repairs last year. The insurance company is recommending that charcoal grills be removed from the Duplex and Townhomes and not allowed.  The insurance company feels that this is a significant fire hazard. Gas grills will be allowed. Mr. Byers reported that we have a $2 million policy which includes replacement costs for damage. The $2 million policy would cover all homes involved in a multiple unit fire situation Full replacement cost per Mr. Byers. Mr. Byers also provided the board with a document outlining the coverage differences for the directors and officers’ liability insurance. He also reported that the duplex is in town homes have a separate policy which also has a $2 million umbrella. Our current broker at USI Connecticut is different from the one we originally worked with. The old representative has moved to a different company. Mr. Byers may wish to look at changing brokers, he can address that with the Board at a future date.
Director Atwater wished to discuss the pea stone driveway at the entrance to the pool. Mr. Byers indicated that the Board needs to entertain quotes for that work which will be included in next month’s package. She also asked for approval for $800 to existing stonework located behind the Meeting House, which apparently has no mortar holding it together. The caps hold the stone work together. Director Sikora stated that many of the masonry walls are falling apart because of the lack of mortar.

Director Webber inquired as to whether or not three quotes had been obtained and wished to see them, as a new member of the Board this year, she and some other members of the Board were unaware of this quote or this issue. Mr. Byers and various members of the Board indicated that finding Masons for this type of work is difficult and that the community has worked with this particular vendor on multiple occasions and has been satisfied with his work and his pricing in the past.  As such, no pricing from other stonemasons was obtained.  

Motion was made by Director Atwater; seconded by Director Johnson:
MOTION:  To authorize $800 to recap the stone walls at the back of the Meeting House per the quote received from ND Masonry.  Motion passed unanimously.
At this time Mr. Byers was allowed to leave, all other business requiring his presence being tabled.
5. Approval of Minutes: the minutes for the February 27, 2013 Board of Directors meeting previously published on the Conservancy website and presented to this meeting of the Board for acceptance were reviewed and approved with the following changes: 
Change number 6 from “Townhomes” to “Duplex”.  That the Board Secretary’s reminder notes at the bottom be removed.  Motion was made by Director Lattimer; seconded by Director Sikora:
MOTION:  Accept the Minutes as amended.  Motion passed unanimously.
6. Financial report:  Director Lattimer reported that year to date the Community is $3000 ahead of the budget. Director Lattimer expressed his extreme dissatisfaction with Elite signing the tax returns on behalf of the Board, after he specifically requested that they be forwarded to him for signature at the last meeting. Director Lattimer also feels that these tax returns should not have been filed at all, until the financial reports are received, considered, and examined.  Director Boccuzzi agreed that there are problems with the Property Manager disregarding Board direction in other instances.  He cited difficulty with procedure on the sprinklers in the duplex counsel as an example. Discussion ensued regarding the performance of the Property Manager to date and issues of satisfaction as well as dissatisfaction with that performance. One member of the community pointed out the Property Managers are often unpopular but that there is no perfect company out there. This will be kept in mind by the committee members. Director Webber agreed to work on putting together a committee for this purpose which will also include resident Peter DeBisschop who was present and volunteered for same. The Board discussed what this committee would look like. Resident Ackley Beaumont who was present at the meeting volunteered to be a part of that committee.  Motion was made by Director Lattimer; seconded by Director Webber:

MOTION:  To do a request for proposal for Property Managers through an advisory Committee to the Board of Directors.  Motion passed unanimously.

7. Unit Owners Forum:
Peter DeBisschop: wanted to say that he feels we are making progress with improving our community as evidenced by the discussion regarding the Russo contracts. He suggested that the Board add to the next contract with its Property Manager a requirement that a biannual report on the status of the community be provided by the property manager to the board and community.

Ackley Beaumont stated that in his opinion a contract with any vendor for a four year period of time is too long.

Roland Bernier is the chair of the social committee. He is looking for information on administering his budget. When he requests reimbursement for an event he wanted to know if he needed approval from the Board before getting those submissions reimbursed to him. Clearly the answer to that is no.  It was also noted that an advance before money needs to be expended can be sought.  
As a result of Mr. Bernier’s concern, a motion was made by Director Johnson; seconded by Director Sikora 
MOTION:  Committee Chairpersons shall have authority to authorize expenditures within their budgets, up to an amount of $1000, without Board approval.  The motion passed unanimously.

Gordon Jones:  addressed the Board’s decision to reimburse all of the councils except Woodmoor $2.47 per unit per month in 2013 at the February meeting, stating that in his opinion this action by the Board is illegal and violates our Declaration, leaving Woodmoor paying more money into the Conservancy than all of the other councils, which violates the budget passed by the homeowners at the December 2012 meeting. Mr. Jones feels that this action sends the wrong message to the community and negates the budgeting process that the community went through.  Director Herrick stated that he feels this issue was appropriately handled, given the circumstances.  A motion was made by Director Webber; seconded by Director Lattimer 
MOTION:  Since several Woodmoor residents have expressed their concern that the Board’s February vote to reallocate management fees may not be in compliance with the Conservancy’s declaration, a call be held with Attorney Perlstein, the Board President and at least one of the Directors representing Woodmoor in order to more fully characterized circumstances leading up to the Board’s decision and to communicate the concerns of Woodmoor residents.  This would include a request that Attorney Perlstein produce a formal written legal opinion as to whether the Board’s February actions concerning reallocation of fees is a valid and appropriate action based upon the terms of the Conservancy’s declaration and the Connecticut General Statutes.
Discussion on the Motion:  Discussion included comments by Director Johnson that management fees do not constitute a budget being created. The spirit and intent of this transfer of funds was to isolate what each counsel pays for management fees and make it “fair” so that each counsel covers its own management fees. He further asked whether or not Woodmoor would abide by whatever Attorney Perlstein’s opinion was.  Director Webber replied that his opinion would be given weight but could not be agreed to without a basis and explanation.  Director Webber indicated that this action of the Board was an attempt to nullify the budget making process. This issue was addressed extensively before the budget was passed in December of 2012. If the Board is allowed to make changes such as these, the Board can nullify any budget passed by the unit owners by simply changing what it wants to, despite previous votes.

Director Lattimer pointed out that we tried to deal with this issue during the budget discussions with a compromise which was never added into the budget. Director Boccuzzi stated that this is a childish waste of the Board’s time and energy in his opinion and that we all need to get along as a Board. Director Herrick stated that he is in agreement with the opinions expressed by Director Johnson and voiced his objection to the motion.  Peter DeBisschop stated that he agrees this should be clarified since the method used by the Board to assess this fee against Woodmoor, wasn’t the right way to go about this.
Motion failed with only Directors Lattimer and Webber voting yes and all other Directors voting no.
Paul Bobbitt:  Mr. Bobbitt explained that his work life was spent in the Property Management field and that he feels if the Board is unhappy with its Management services, a discussion with the supervisor or the supervisor’s, boss would be an appropriate way to handle that dissatisfaction. He pointed out that it is very difficult to be in the Property Manager’s position and have 16 different bosses giving you different directions and instructions. He stated dissatisfaction is often due to misunderstanding each party’s role in the process. He also felt that a biannual report from the Property Manager was a positive and constructive suggestion that should be followed when the next contract is signed.
Connie Sidley voiced her concern that this type of conversation would be in the minutes and would upset the Property Manager.  It was pointed out, that while this would be addressed in the minutes, the Property Manager understands that this process will occur occasionally and there is no indication that any change in the Property Manager will be recommended by the committee. Entering into this process is good faith activity by the Board which should be expected by the Property Manager. Director Johnson pointed out that any quotes solicited by the committee appointed would be handled an executive session without Mr. Byers present. It was also pointed out that Elite will be aware that we are seeking quotes and this is not a process that should be hidden from them.

8. Old Business:
(a) HUD Complaint:  Director Johnson started this discussion indicating his opinion that the HUD agreement originally executed by Director Herrick shouldn’t be binding on the board and that it might not be enforceable. He also represented that in his mind, the homeowner who filed the complaint has not negotiated in good faith on this issue. That said, he feels that the Board should take the training as a Board and end this discussion. Approximately $2000 has been expended to date on legal services. He suggested we schedule a Board meeting especially for this training. Director Raupach feels as a group we should attend the training. Directors Boccuzzi, Sikora, Lattimer, Johnson, and Webber all agreed to attend. Director Webber commented on the HUD complaint by first stating that she is not in a position to vote on this particular issue and is required to recuse herself from any votes on this topic since it was filed by her husband and daughter. That being said she passed out to the Board a copy of the letter signed on the boards behalf by its attorneys at Feldman and Hickey, which states that the Conservancy will abide by the terms of the previously signed HUD agreement. Further, Director Webber pointed out it is her understanding that the Conservancy Attorney had advised the Board in writing not to approve Pool Rules with an age limit over 14. Despite this advice by it’s Counsel, the Board at the time passed the pool rules. Director Webber stated her understanding is that had HUD continued to pursue this complainant, Walden Woods Board and Community were exposed to be fined for violating HUD rules. From the Complainant’s perspective this settlement agreement was negotiated to protect the Community from additional exposure to penalties.  As a result of this exchange, Director Herrick agreed to ensure that special training for the board is scheduled as soon as possible.
(b) Boundaries:  Director Herrick reported there is a meeting on April 8, 2013 at 4 PM. The parameters for pricing on updating the existing Surveys of the Community is going to be determined as a result of this meeting with Lally and Fuss & O’Neil. Director Boccuzzi asked to be allowed to attend. It was also agreed that Woodmoor could send a representative to that meeting.
9. New Business:

a. Tag Sale: A motion was made by Director Lattimer, seconded by Director Johnson 
MOTION:  The annual Walden Woods Tag Sale be held on Saturday, June 15”, 2013.  The motion passed unanimously. 

The information provided is that Genevieve Lattimer and Janine Malave will be Co-Chairing the Committee. They will be looking for additional volunteers to assist with the Tag Sale coordination. They will send out a “save the date” notice so that residents are aware of the date. They want everyone to know they understand that it is Father’s Day weekend but that they have used this weekend in the past without conflict. They also understand that school will be in session so that this will not conflict with summer vacations.

The feedback for this event was all positive. The Directors did ask that the committee members consider assigning a rain date in the future and one Director asked that they also consider having more than one tag sale year.

b. Russo Contract: Director Onessimo brought up in the new business section his feeling that a four-year contract with Russo is too long, and he asked that the Directors consider his input when reviewing the redrafted these contracts.

c. Contract Committee: Based upon the feedback earlier in the homeowner’s forum, Director Webber made a motion, seconded by Director Lattimer 
MOTION:  To set up a Contract Committee whose function will be to solicit bids and work with Elite Property Management.  The Committee shall report to the Board and Executive Session.  
The discussion on the motion centered around the committee’s functions and whether or not we should have volunteers doing Elite’s job for it. Director Lattimer represented that the committee will make sure that Elite does all of the contract work. Director Johnson noted that he is hearing a crisis of trust, but multiple bids can also restore confidence.   He also pointed out that we can go into executive session regarding quotes on the bids for all proposals including those for Elite.  Committee functions could include such things as: review RFPs that the Property Manager puts together, make suggestions as to where the bids should go, set up guidelines of what the job will consist of after initial drafts and outlines of what has been expected in the past and what is needed in the future are prepared by the Property Manager. 
As a direct result of the input the motion was amended by Director Webber and seconded by Director Lattimer as follows 
AMENDED MOTION:  To set up a Contract Committee to act in an advisory capacity to the Board on contracting done within the Community. 
After discussion on the amended motion, Director Johnson moved to table this motion and Director Lattimer seconded.  A vote to table the motion was passed with Director Webber voting no and all other Directors voting yes.
d. Director Sikora noted that the Village is replacing driveways on the Green in late April or early May. Director Sikora made a motion, seconded by Director Atwater:

MOTION:  That the residents on the Green be allowed to park in the Meeting House parking lots during the replacement of driveways on the Green if it does not interfere with Meeting House events.  This motion passed unanimously.
Director Onessimo pointed out that the Ridge is now looking at roadway replacement as well. Director Johnson noted that the Knoll roadway work is coming up in another year and it was suggested that they all contract together in order to negotiate price.

10. Committee Reports
a. Environmental committee report was given by Director Brand.  Two of the six signs purchased have been installed; one at the pool and one near the riprap in the back of the property near Unisource. He will likely require four by fours to install the signs. He is looking for committee members to join him and some feedback regarding his committee’s activities. He reminded us that Earth Day is coming up on April 20 from 9 to 12 meet at the pond deck. Refreshments will be provided by the Social committee. He also noted that they are putting in stone at the head of the blue walking trail.
b. Communications: Chair Peter DeBisschop reported that the recent Newsletter is out; the next one in the second quarter is looking for an Editor.
c.  Meeting House: Chair Peter DeBisschop reported that the Meeting House is rented twice in March and April, once in May and June. Members of the Board commented that they enjoyed the newsletter.  
d. Social committee:  Chair Roland Bernier reported that the Spring Fling an Egg Hunt was coming up and that there is a Potluck dinner scheduled April 26, 2013 at the Meeting House. Spring Doo-wop is May 18, 2013; there are still four tickets left. For the pool opening they have been working on planning the opening party. The committee is looking at replacing some chairs and umbrellas. Finally there is a movie planned for the following Friday in the Meeting House.
e. Welcome: Director Raupach reported in Ruth Johnson’s absence, they have made two visits one home in the Village to an owner and one at the Duplexes to a renter. There are several closings/listings pending in Duplex Council and Townhome Council.
f. Standards Director Sikora reported in Barry Towers’ absence, there were no AAI’s in March. Their next meeting is the first Thursday of the month at 7 pm.
g. Garden: Director Bernier reported that there is a kickoff meeting on April 2, 2013 where they will plan the season. Peter DeBisschop has volunteered to till the garden. All is going well in preparation.
h. Document:  Volunteers for the Documents committee are Directors Boccuzzi, Webber, and Herrick, residents Medina Jett, and Peter DeBisschop.   More volunteers would be welcomed.
A motion to adjourn was made Director Johnson and seconded by Director Boccuzzi.  The motion passed unanimously.  Meeting Adjourned at 10:02 p.m. 



Respectfully Submitted,



Cori-Lynn Webber




Secretary 




Walden Woods Conservancy, Inc. Board of Directors

ACTION ITEMS
1. Mr. Byers will follow up with Mr. Stupenski and present amended contracts for the Board’s review prior to the next meeting.

2. Mr. Byers will have a walkabout with each counsel within 30 to 60 days.
3. Mr. Byers will continue to work on getting the pool prepared for opening in May.

4. Mr. Byers will arrange for the caps to be done by the Mason behind meeting house as voted upon at the meeting.

5. Director Webber will work with Mr. DeBisschop and Mr. Beaumont to put together a committee for request for proposals, per section 6 of the Minutes.

6. Director Herrick should set up special training to finally resolve the HUD complaint issue.

